FRIENDS OF HEBDEN BRIDGE STATION
Minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 18th June 2013 at 6.15pm at The Albert pub, Albert Street, Hebden Bridge
Present: Nina Smith (Chair), Lesley Mackay (minutes), Susan Quick, Bob Deacon and Diana Monahan
Apologies:  David Taylor, David Storr, Martin Whittell, David Atherton and Mike Smith
Minutes of the last meeting:  These were approved as correct

Matters Arising:
· Bid for Lift Reinstatement:  This is now part of Hebden Bridge Partnership’s draft Action Plan and ranks third in importance in the list of identified topics.  After discussion it was agreed that we would look back at previous reports as to whether the re-use of the old parcels lift shaft for a new passenger lift was feasible. Diana and Susan will look in their paperwork and report back.  Action: Diana Monahan and Susan Quick
· Re-grading of station:  Nina said that the existing system of classifying stations is being reviewed and, as a result, no re-gradings were currently taking place.  However, this should not stop pressure for a lift at HB station, although it was recognised that busier stations were likely to be higher up the priority list. 
· Station Adopter:  Nina still has to contact Pete Myers at Northern Rail to ask if the new Station Adopter, Kim Metcalf, would like to come to one of our meetings.   Action:  Nina Smith to contact Pete Myers.
· Poetry Board:  Bob has made contact with two local poets who have expressed interest in the possibility of displaying poetry by local poets, periodically, at the station.  It was agreed that this was a good idea.  Bob will follow this up.  Action:  Bob Deacon
· Co-operative Community Grant application:  It had been suggested that we could apply for funding for a raised bed to the front of the nursery play-area at the station.  Diana volunteered to draft out an application, costing in railway sleepers, compost, plants, tools, etc.  It was agreed that funding for water butts on both platforms would also be sought (see below).  Action:  Diana Monahan
· Cycle Hire point:  Matt Gibson has said to Lesley that work on this should begin after the summer.

Chair’s Report:  
-  Nina had attended a stakeholder meeting held by Northern Rail at which the proposed new Monday-Friday timetable from May 2014 had been presented.  Nina stressed that this was a draft, and is not finalised.  It was noted that the same number of trains would be calling at Hebden Bridge, with the exception of an additional evening service to Blackpool North.  A major change is that there will only be one train an hour from HB to Walsden, Littleborough and Smithy Bridge (the Brighouse Line train) and, if this is finalised, these three stations are losing their direct service to Halifax and Bradford.  Good news is that going by rail to Huddersfield at most times of the day will now take 36 minutes, with a 5 minute wait at Brighouse; this is an improvement.  However, the return journey will take 52 minutes, with a change at Halifax.  Nina had discussed with one of the Northern Rail managers at the event publicising these connections and Northern Rail will look at this.  Another positive change is the good connections between the Blackpool-York trains and the Colne line trains at Accrington.  The group’s response to the consultation will include our desire for a later evening train from Leeds and earlier trains on Sunday mornings.  Nina understood that the latter may be problematic due to the shifts of staff working in signal boxes, a situation only likely to be resolved when the line is re-signalled and operated from a 24/7 powerbox.  The Saturday and Sunday timetables are not yet ready for consultation.  Northern Rail said at the meeting that they recognised that weekends are now important travelling days and that, ideally, weekend timetables would be more similar to weekday ones.   Nina will respond to Northern Rail making these points.  Action:  Nina Smith
-  Nina said that the station footfall figures had now been published on the Office of the Rail Regulator website and Hebden Bridge’s footfall is now 761,168 compared with the previous year’s footfall of around 713,000.  The Guardian had published a list of the busiest 1000 stations in order of footfall and HB was around 575th.  As there are some 2500 stations, this puts HB in the busiest quartile of stations. 
-  Nina also attended the Northern Rail adopters meeting in Leeds which was geared towards individual station adopters. 
-  Nina also reported that she had attended a meeting with the Shadow Secretary of State for Transport, Maria Eagle and had asked questions about the problems of cross-boundary ticketing and the need for through-ticketing to stations on light rail/tram/metro networks.
Treasurer’s Report:  In David’s absence, Lesley reported that there had been some difficulties in setting up a new bank account.  In the interim Lesley volunteered to pay the Calderdale MBC bill for £54.00 and the cost of renewal of our domain name of £10.79, to be reimbursed when the bank account has been successfully transferred.  This expenditure was agreed by the meeting.
Working Parties Report:  Lesley reported that the working parties had been well attended recently and welcomed the latest recruit, David Atherton.  The (two loads of) mulch to go under the fruit bushes had been delivered and put down.  Many thanks to all the volunteers who helped.   New plantings for the autumn had been discussed and Lesley will supply a range of plants to be planted in the border to the east of the station.

-  It was noted that the daffodil bulbs in the tubs to the front of the station had been removed and the tubs planted with lovely pansies.  However, members were concerned that the daffodil bulbs had been thrown away when they could have been planted elsewhere in the station.  It would have been more useful if the Friends could have been informed that the planting was to take place and made suitable arrangements to re-plant the bulbs.  Last year, the large area to the front of the car park had been strimmed and our recently planted display had been decimated.  Again, the Friends were not contacted before this strimming took place and would have taken care to inform the contractors which areas not to strim if they had been forewarned.  On a similar theme, the window boxes within the station were not being watered and the Friends were perceived to be to blame for this.  It did not seem feasible for the booking office staff to water these boxes as they were so busy.  It was agreed that Lesley would draft a letter to Matt Gibson setting out the issues in relation to the communication with the contractors as the Friends were finding the present situation demoralising.  Action: Lesley Mackay
Northern Rail Issues:  Apart from the draft timetable mentioned above, there was nothing further to report in Matt Gibson’s absence.

Water butts:  It was agreed that we could apply for funding for the water butts on both platforms as part of the bid to the Co-operative mentioned above.

Domain Name Renewal:  See above under Treasurer’s Report.

Managing press releases:  It was agreed that in future we should try to accredit the photographer who had taken/submitted any photograph to the press.  It was also agreed that we should try to give a contact name and details in any press release, as well as those of the person issuing the press release.  Diana also asked that anyone submitting a press release should send a copy to her for inclusion in our web page. Action: All members, as appropriate.
Any other business:

-  Blackpool service:  With the closure of Holme Tunnel for 5 months, Nina agreed to write to Matt Gibson asking him to ensure that staff are on hand to direct passengers to the appropriate platform when connecting with Blackpool.  Action:  Nina Smith
-  Books for the Library: Bob Deacon had been contacted by a member of the public who had been recycling unwanted books from Shelter to the Station Library but would soon be leaving Hebden Bridge.  As a result of this, Bob Deacon had made contact with Rebecca Savage from Shelter and asked if we could continue to receive any books they didn’t want.  Shelter had asked for a formal request for this and Nina has written to them.   It was noted that we would have to make arrangements to collect any books from time to time.  Action:  Nina Smith  

-  Website: Nina was asked to check the accuracy of the railway information on our website.  Action:  Nina Smith
Date of Next Meeting:  Wednesday 31st July 2013 at 6.15pm in The Albert pub, Albert Street, Hebden Bridge.
